SEU Advisory Board
Meeting Minutes
Monday, November 21, 2016
I.  Call to order

Bicky Corman called to order the meeting of the SEU Advisory Board (SEUAB) at 10:15 am Monday, November 21, 2016 at the Department of Energy and Environment (DOEE), 1200 First Street, N.E., Washington, D.C.  

Roll call 
SEU Advisory Board: Leni Berliner, Donna Cooper, Bicky Corman, Betty Ann Kane, Sandra Mattavous-Frye, Bernice McIntyre, John Mizroch, Nicole Steele, Dan Wedderburn  

Absent Board Members: Jared Lang, Nigel Parkinson, 

Other Attendees: Tommy Wells, Ted Trabue, Lance Loncke, Dan Cleverdon, Hussain Karim, Marcus Walker, Bob Jose, Karim Marshall, Lynora Hall, Mohamed Ali, Marshall Duer Balkind, Edward Yim, David Wright, George Nichols, Daniel White, Ricky Gratz, Marc Nielson, Robert Thorne
Approval of agenda and minutes
The agenda and minutes were approved, as amended by Ms. Bernice McIntyre and seconded by Daniel Wedderburn. 
II. Official Business
Tommy Wells – Status of Multiyear Solicitation Process 

Director Wells informed the group that negotiations were ongoing for the new multi-year contract award, so no public official could provide any information on the contract award or the substance of the negotiations.  Hussain Karim stated that DOEE hoped to have the negotiations wrapped up by December or early January.  Director Wells said that there was another option year on the current contract, so there would not be a break in the service, and the option year on the current contract can be terminated at any time.  Ms. Corman stated that the Board needs to be updated on the negotiations and the next steps.  It was noted that only one vote by the DC City Council is required. 
Edward Yim – Overview of Solar for All Task Force & Planning Process for REDF
Mr. Yim stated that the Solar for All program came about because the DC City Council’s amendments to the District’s RPS Law.  He gave an overview with a PowerPoint presentation on the Renewable Portfolio Standard Expansion Amendment Act 2016 and the Renewable Energy Development Fund (REDF).  (See attached report)
Bicky Corman – Planning for SEUAB Public Meeting and Outreach Strategy
Ms. Corman stated the SEUAB should discuss topics at the public meeting to provide awareness.  Leni Berliner stated it should involve identifying a panel and hosting the event.  The SEUAB requested assistance from Lynora Hall for the planning of this event.  Each Board member will be asked to identify a panelist for the event.  John Mizroch said there is a need to define or redefine what the Board does and to state the Board’s role and relation to DOEE and the DCSEU.  In this context, it will be interesting to get some feedback from the Director.  Director Wells stated that when thinking about the role of the Board, they were very helpful in drafting the new RFP.  The Board helped and challenged DOEE to analyze and think through what the next multi-year contract should look like, and that was very helpful.  Ms. Corman said one option would be helping to disseminate information on awareness and to promote other ideas.  Another option would be to have a presentation by an outside entity; in particular, Opower had suggested a topic to her, i.e., looking at how to modify behavior depending on access to customer data, and working with utilities to customize energy savings tips for customers.  The energy efficiency programs in the District are administered by the DCSEU and not by the utilities.  The utilities do not have a way to recover program cost that would give them any incentives.  Ms. McIntyre stated that the original concept for outreach was to find out from the customer what they know about the DCSEU and how customers think the DCSEU can help them. Ms. Corman suggested arranging a conference call. The volunteers were Ms. Berliner, Mr. Mizroch and Mr. Wedderburn. 
Ted Trabue  – DCSEU FY 2016 & Goal Achievement
Mr. Trabue provided a PowerPoint presentation and stated that it showed DCSEU’s best year ever in terms of performance.  He said the DCSEU’s goals were broken up into tiers and the third tier is the highest. The DCSEU achieved the most electric savings in 2016.  The DCSEU’s first Tier gas savings was very strong, and was the second best year ever.  The Income-Qualified Soar Installations program achieved 158 projects by the end of the year.  The Small Business Solar Pilot was implemented in Wards 7 & 8 with 13 installations, and DCSEU received feedback from the customers who experienced significant reductions on their energy bills.  The DCSEU achieved the green jobs benchmark by creating 88 jobs.  To be counted as a green job, an individual had to be a District resident, on a certified payroll, and earn a wage of at least $13.85 an hour (which may be increased in January 2017).  The DCSEU tracks carbon emissions every year, even though it is not a goal, and Mr. Trabue said 1.6 million pounds of emissions were avoided.
Through DCSEU’s bid into the PJM, four payments were received in FY16 totaling $142,000, and in FY17 DCSEU expects to receive four payments totaling over $160,000.  (See attached report)
Lance Loncke – SEUAB Email

Dr. Loncke asked Ms. Corman to remind the Board that DOEE will no longer use their personal emails for Board communications.  When communicating with each other on SEUAB issues, they must use the government email address provided to them, so that the DOEE will be in compliance with the Board of Ethics and Government Accountability’s (BEGA’s) requirements.  Director Wells said that this issue would be handled by Hussain Karim, Assistant General Counsel.  Mr. Karim stated that if personal emails are used for SEUAB matters, those accounts would be subject to a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request, and if Board members would like to avoid that, they should use their government email addresses.  Ms. Corman suggested that she and Mr. Karim discuss the issue further.
III.    New Matters 

IV.    Adjournment

Bicky Corman adjourned the meeting at 12:14 pm.

Minutes prepared by:  Lynora Hall  
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